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The other type of brokerage relationship is known as a
broker-customer relationship. With this type of relationship,
the broker is not representing the customer in a legal or
agency capacity. However, the broker can still work with the
customer and help him or her by performing what are known
as ministerial acts. These include, for example, identifying
property for sale or lease, providing pre-printed real estate
form contracts, preparing real estate contracts at the
direction of the customer, and locating lenders, inspectors,
and closing attorneys on behalf of the customer. The
different types of brokerage relationships within each of
these categories are discussed below.
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Real estate brokers are licensed professionals trained to
help consumers buy, sell, or lease real property. The
business relationship between real estate brokers and
consumers can take many forms, each of which is called a
brokerage relationship. This brochure describes the types of
brokerage relationships most commonly offered by real
estate brokers. Hopefully, the brochure will make it easier
for consumers to make informed choices on how best to
work with a real estate broker. It should be noted that real
estate brokers are not required to offer all of the brokerage
relationships described in this brochure. Instead, each real
estate broker is free to decide which of these relationships
he or she will offer.

Broker-Client Relationships:

G

(a) Seller Agency/Landlord Agency: Seller agency occurs
when the real estate broker is representing the seller in
selling his or her property. This type of brokerage
relationship is created by the seller and the broker entering
into a written contract known as a listing agreement. The
listing agreement gives the broker, commonly referred to as
the listing broker, the right to market the property for sale at
a specific price and for a defined period of time. If the broke
broker
is successful in finding a buyer ready, willing, and able to
purchase the property, the broker would normally be paid a
fee or commission upon the closing of the transaction. This
fee or commission is often shared with other real estate
brokers, under what are known as cooperative brokerage
agreements, if they or their agents find the buyer. Seller
agency is also sometimes called listing agency. Landlord
agency is different from seller agency in that the listing
broker is assisting the property owner in leasing rather than
selling property.
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Real Estate Brokerage Generally. As a general rule, only
licensed real estate brokers can be paid a fee to help
consumers buy, sell, or lease property. Many brokers have
licensed real estate salespersons, commonly known as real
estate agents, who act on behalf of the broker in helping
consumers buy, sell, or lease property. While real estate
agents can be employees of the real estate broker, most act
as independent contractors. Real estate brokers often
incorporate or set themselves up as limited liability
companies or partnerships. All brokerage firms, however,
are required to have a responsible or a qualifying broker. In
the majority of real estate transactions, the consumer
interacts only with his or her real estate agent and not the
real estate broker. The real estate broker in those instances
works behind the scenes to solve problems and support,
supervise and assist his or her agents.
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Clients vs. Customer. Customer in Brokerage
Relationships.. All brokerage relationships fall into one of
two broad categories: (a) broker-client
broker-client relationships; and (b)
broker-customer
relationships.
In
a
broker-client
relationship, the real estate broker is representing the client
and is acting as his or her legal agent in buying, selling, or
leasing property. In Georgia, a broker-client relationship can
only be formed by the parties entering into a written
agreement. The agreement must explain, among other
things, how the broker will be paid, the duty of the broker to
keep client confidences, and the types of client or agency
relationships offered by the broker.

(b) Buyer Agency/Tenant Agency: Buyer agency occurs
when the real estate broker represents the buyer in locating
and assisting the buyer in negotiating for the purchase of
property suitable to the buyer. A buyer agency is created
when the buyer enters into an agreement commonly known
as a buyer brokerage agreement. A real estate broker can
be compensated by one party yet represent another party.
Therefore, in some buyer brokerage agreements, the fee or
commission received by the buyer’s broker is actually a
portion of the fee or commission paid by the seller to the
listing broker. In these situations, the seller also agrees that
the listing broker will share the commission or fee with any
buyer’s broker who finds a buyer ready, willing and able to
purchase the property. With some buyer brokerage
agreements, the buyer pays a fee or commission directly to
his or her broker. Buyer agency is sometimes referred to as
buyer brokerage. Tenant agency is different from buyer
agency in that the broker is representing a consumer who
is seeking to lease rather than purchase property.
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Broker-Customer Relationships:
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(a) Transaction Brokerage: A transaction brokerage
relationship is one in which a real estate broker or brokers
assists both parties in a real estate transaction but does
not enter into a client relationship with, nor represents,
either party. In a transaction brokerage relationship, the
broker treats both parties as customers and can only
perform ministerial acts for either party, including the
following: (1) identifying property; (2) providing real estat
estate
statistics and information of property; (3) providing
preprinted real estate form contracts; (4) acting as a scribe
in the preparation of form contracts; (5) locating relevant
professionals, such as architects, engineers, surveyors,
inspectors, lenders, insurance agents, and attorneys; and
(6) identifying facilities such as schools, shopping centers,
and places of worship.
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(d) Dual Agency: Georgia law allows both parties to agree
to have one agent or broker represent them in a real estate
transaction at the same time. In other words, the agent or
broker has a client relationship with all parties to the
transaction without acting in a designated agency capacity.
In these situations, neither party is exclusively represented
by a designated real estate agent. This type of brokerage
relationship is called “dual agency”.

(e) Subagency: Subagency occurs when one real estate
broker is appointed by another real estate broker as a
subagent to assist the broker in performing its duties. In a
typical Subagency transaction, a listing broker practicing
Subagency might appoint the broker working with the buyer
as his or her subagent. The broker acting as the subagent
would work with the buyer but would represent the seller.
The buyer then was the customer of the broker acting as a
subagent, but the seller would be his or her client.
Subagency relationships between real estate brokers in
Georgia, while once the norm, are much less common
today.
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(c) Designated Agency: In some real estate transactions,
the real estate agent representing the buyer and the real
estate agent representing the seller both work for the same
broker or brokerage firm. In such a transaction, the broker
may allow each agent to exclusively represent their
respective clients. This type of brokerage relationship is
known as designated agency. In a designated agency
transaction, the designated agent for the buyer owes the
same duties to the buyer as if the agent was acting only as a
buyer’s agent. Similarly, the designated agent for the seller
owes the same duties to the seller as if the agent was acting
only as the seller’s agent. With designated agency, each
designated agent is prohibited from disclosing to anyone
other than his or her broker any information requested to be
kept confidential by the client unless the information is
otherwise required to be disclosed by law. Therefore,
designated agents may not disclose such confidential
information to other agents in the company. The broker is
also prohibited from revealing any confidential information
he or she has received from one designated agent to the
other designated agent, unless the information is otherwise
required to be disclosed by law. Confidential information is
denied as any information that could harm the client’s
negotiating position which information the client has not
consented to be disclosed. In Georgia, designated agency is
denied by state statute not to be dual agency.

Always Choose a REALTOR®. This brochure has been
prepared as a public service by the Georgia Association of
REALTORS®. REALTOR® is a registered collective
membership mark which may be used only by real estate
professionals who are members of the National Association
of REALTORS® and subscribe to its strict Code of Ethics.
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Georgia law allows real estate brokers to act as dual agents
if they first get the written consent of both parties. The
written consent must contain the following: (1) a description
of the types of transactions in which the licensee will serve
as a dual agent; (2) a statement that as a dual agent, the
licensee represents two clients whose interests could be
different or even adverse; (3) a statement that the dual
agent will disclose all adverse material facts regarding the
transaction known to the dual agent to all parties to the
transaction except for information that is made confidential
by request of another client and that is not allowed or
required by law to be disclosed; (4) a statement that the
licensee will disclose to each client in the transaction the
nature of any material relationship the licensee or his or her
broker have with other clients in the transaction other than
incidental to the transaction; (5) a statement that the client
does not have to consent to the dual agency; and
(6) a statement that the client’s consent has been given
voluntarily and that the client has read and understood the
brokerage engagement agreement. This special consent is
required because of the potential for conflicts of interest in
dual agency transactions.

(b) Brokers May Help Parties Other Than Their Clients:
Brokers who represent one party in a real estate transaction
as a client can still help the other party in the transaction b
by
performing ministerial duties for the other party (of the type
described under transaction brokerage section). When a
real estate broker works with a party as a customer or client,
the broker may not knowingly give the party false
information.
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Be realistic in setting a sales price. All sellers want to get
the highest possible sales price for their houses; however, if
you set the sales price too high, your house may sit on the
market unsold. One way to determine if the sales price
reflects current market conditions is to study the listing and
sales prices of other comparable houses in your
neighborhood. Your REALTOR® can normally help you
obtain this information. Setting a sales price for your house
consistent with market conditions will help ensure that your
house is sold within a realistic timeframe.
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Sellers should take reasonable steps to protect themselves
in the house selling process. This brochure contains some
general suggestions on how sellers can do this.

Prepare the property for showing. To be viewed in its
best light by prospective buyers, your house should be
REALTOR®
clean, clutter free, inviting and accessible. A REALTOR®
can help make recommendations on how best to prepare
your house. A major element of any marketing program to
sell a house is motivating the real estate brokerage
community to show your house to potential buyers. To
maximize the likelihood of a sale, the house must be
available for showing on short notice at the convenience of a
prospective buyer. However, you should never allow your
REALTOR®
house to be shown to a buyer without the REALTOR
present. Prior to making the house available for showings,
you should remove from the property fixtures that you plan
to take with you. Since strangers will have access to the
house, you should put prescription drugs, keys, checkbooks,
jewelry, and other valuables in a safe place. For added
safety, when you are in your house, keep the door locked. In
this way, no one can inadvertently enter your house at an
REALTOR® can provide a lockbox
inopportune time. Your REALTOR
for your property which securely tracks who has accessed
your property.
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This brochure was prepared courtesy of the Georgia
Association of REALTORS® to help sellers with the house
selling process. The recommendations herein are general in
nature and are not intended to be exhaustive. Some of the
recommendations may not apply to specific properties.
Sellers are encouraged to consult with experts and
professionals of their own choosing to ensure that they are
protected in selling a house.
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Understand your disclosure obligations. Sellers have a
duty to disclose latent or hidden defects in their properties
that are not readily apparent from a reasonable inspection of
the property. In addition, if any dwelling on the property was
constructed prior to 1978, the Seller must provide the Buyer
with a written Lead-Based Paint Disclosure prior to the
contract being signed. Your REALTOR®
REALTOR® can provide you
with a copy of this federally mandated disclosure.
Disclosures should be in writing and whenever possible,
incorporated into the purchase and sale contract to avoid
any question regarding whether or not they were received.
The Georgia Association of REALTORS®
REALTORS® has prepared the
form Seller’s Property Disclosure Statement as an exhibit to
the purchase and sale contract to help sellers make proper
disclosure. In the event there are changes to the condition of
your house, you are also required to update the Seller’s
Property Disclosure Statement through the date of closing.
You cannot avoid disclosure obligations by selling a house in
“as is” condition. Known hidden defects must be disclosed.

Have important information ready for buyers. Buyers are
growing increasingly sophisticated in making house-buying
decisions. They routinely ask sellers for information about
the property to aid them in their decision-making process
including surveys, a Seller’s Property Disclosure Statement,
termite reports and/ or termite bonds, information about
utility costs and homeowner association fees and dues. To
the extent you can have this information readily available for
buyers, it will make the buyer’s decision-making process
easier and quicker and thus increase the likelihood of a sale.
Being transparent in sharing information can also help
create a positive impression that you have nothing to hide.
Depending on the nature of your property, your REALTOR®
can also help you identify other specialized information that
buyers may request.
Remember that real estate sales contracts must be in
writing to be enforceable. In Georgia, with limited
exception, purchase and sale agreements must be in writing
to be enforceable. Verbal offers and acceptances will not
create an enforceable contract. You should also avoid trying
to come to a verbal agreement with a buyer on the thought
that it can be later reduced to writing. In many instances, the
process of trying to reduce a verbal agreement to writing
leads to disputes over the nature of the agreement between
the parties. The best rule of thumb is that if a buyer is not
willing to take the time to put an offer in writing, the buyer is
either not interested in the house or does not think the offer
will be accepted.
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Comply with fair housing laws. In selling your house you
cannot discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion,
national origin, sex, disability, or familial status. In addition,
REALTORS® cannot discriminate on the basis of sexual
orientation or gender identity. Since REALTORS® have a
commitment and obligation to provide equal housing
opportunities to all and to comply with our state and federal
REALTOR® to do
fair housing laws, you should not ask the REALTOR
anything contrary to these laws. Violating our fair housing
laws can result in significant financial penalties to the
violator.

A contract is not a guarantee. Just because a buyer has
contracted to purchase a property does not necessarily
mean that the contract will ultimately close. Many contracts
contain a due diligence period during which the buyer can
inspect and evaluate the property and terminate the contract
without penalty. Other contracts are subject to contingencies
that if not fulfilled will cause a contract to fail. If the buyer
terminates the contract, either during the due diligence
period or because of a failed contingency, the holder of the
earnest money will normally return it to the buyer. On
occasion, buyers also breach the contracts they sign. Unless
you can afford to own two homes, you should avoid making
a permanent commitment to buy a new house until after the
closing of your existing house has occurred.

Have a plan for pets. Sellers should have a plan to keep
visitors safe from pets and pets safe from visitors. Boarding
pets or keeping them in locked crates during showings,
prevent pets from escaping and visitors from becoming
scared or injured. Sellers should leave a note in a
conspicuous place explaining whether there are pets on the
property, where they are located, the type and number of
pets and any special warnings regarding the pets. Sellers
should not assume that a gentle, loving pet will remain so in
the presence of strangers. Sellers
Sellers should also be aware that
many buyers with allergies will not enter a house with a pet.
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Beware of Cyber Fraud. Fraudulent e-mails attempting to
get you to wire money to criminal computer hackers are
increasingly common in real estate transactions. Under this
scam, computer hackers fraudulently assume the online
identity of the actual mortgage lender, closing attorney,
and/or real estate broker with whom you are working in the
real estate transaction. Posing as a legitimate company,
they then direct you to wire money to them. In many cases,
the fraudulent e-mail is sent from what appears to be the
authentic webpage of the legitimate company responsible
for sending the wiring instructions.
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Be proactive with issues of concerns to buyers. Many
houses contain some defect or condition that will cause a
buyer to think twice about buying the house. Some
houses are in flood plains or have basements or garages
that leak. Many houses have termite damage or are in
need of repair. Other houses have settlement damage or
contain building products that may be dangerous or that have
been the subject of litigation such as aluminum wiring,
polybutylene in plumbing service lines, and certain kinds
of siding. Being forthright in disclosing and/or fixing
problems is the best way to get buyers comfortable that
you are not hiding a serious problem with the house.
Buyers tend to fear the unknown far more than the known.
Knowing about a problem with a house may cause a buyer
to factor in the cost of fixing it into their offer price. Fear
Fearing
that the seller is hiding something will cause many buyers
to terminate a contract during the due diligence period and
look for another property.
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Read and keep a copy of contracts. A purchase and sale
agreement is a legally binding contract. You should read it in
its entirety before signing in order to ensure that it reflects
the entire business agreement of the parties. Verbal
promises not included in the contract are generally
unenforceable. You should comply with all timeframes in a
contract since missing a deadline can leave you in breach of
contract. Get an early start on making agreed upon repairs
to avoid missing time deadlines. You should also keep a
complete copy of any contract you signed in the event a
dispute arises regarding the authenticity of the contract.
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Understand obligations to convey title to the property.
Most contracts require the seller to convey good and
marketable legal title to the property at closing free and clear
clea
of mortgages, liens, and title defects. Therefore, you should
know how much money you will need to pay off mortgages
and other liens on the property, fund any agreed upon seller
contributions at closing and pay real estate commissions. If
you anticipate having insufficient proceeds from the sale to
meet your obligations, discuss that probability with your
REALTOR®
REALTOR as soon as possible. In such an event, you may
be eligible for a short sale or a federal mortgage loan
modification program. If you know of a potential title problem
with the property, you should also discuss it with your
REALTOR®. The sooner professionals can address title
problems, the easier it will be to close the sales transaction
later.
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.

You should use great caution in sending or receiving funds
based solely on wiring instructions sent to you by e-mail.
Independently verifying the wiring instructions with someone
from the company sending them is the best way to prevent
fraud. In particular, you should treat as highly suspect any
follow up e-mails you receive from a mortgage lender,
closing attorney, and/or real estate broker directing you to
wire funds to a revised account number. Never verify wiring
instructions by calling a telephone number provided along
with a second set of wiring instructions since you may end
up receiving a fraudulent verification from the computer
hackers trying to steal your money. Independently look up
the telephone number of the company who is supposed to
be sending you the wiring instructions to make sure you
have the right one.

CB10, Protect Yourself When Selling a House, Page 2 of 3, 01/01/19
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Choose a REALTOR®. Not all licensed real estate
salespersons (or brokers) are REALTORS®.
REALTORS® agree to abide by a Code of Ethics in their
dealings with buyers and sellers. REALTORS® are
members of the National Association of REALTORS® and
participate in a local Board of REALTORS®.
REALTORS® have valuable knowledge and industry
training regarding how to negotiate various terms in a
purchase and sale agreement in the best interest of the
seller client. REALTORS® can also provide sellers with,
and help them fill out, a pre-printed purchase and sale
agreement form. REALTORS® routinely work with and,
upon request, can provide sellers with the names of
attorneys, home inspectors, termite companies and
persons providing other services relating to real estate
transactions. Therefore, when you need help in selling a
property, you should always choose a REALTOR® first!
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What documents will the lender ask for in deciding
whether to approve a short sale? While every lender has
its own requirements, all lenders need a thorough
understanding of the owner’s financial position in deciding
whether or not to approve a short sale. Therefore, lenders
will typically request that the owner provide detailed
evidence of the seller’s financial inability to pay the
mortgage, including copies of checking and savings account
statements, 2 years’ tax returns, a financial worksheet, most
recent mortgage statement, most recent paystubs, a
hardship letter and other similar documents. Giving the
lender most of what it needs will not work. Lenders will
normally not process a request for a short sale until all of the
required documents are provided to the lender. Most lenders
now have a short sale department that is available to assist
sellers with financial difficulties.
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Property owners who run into financial difficulties often try to
sell their properties quickly in an effort to avoid foreclosure.
In many cases, getting rid of a property under these
circumstances will result in the owner losing money. This is
because the need to sell a property quickly usually means
that the owner does not have the luxury of waiting for the
very best offer. Still, the finality of a sale can be a relief to
the owner because of the certainty of knowing that a
financial burden has been lifted. This is one reason why
buyers looking for bargains in the real estate market will
often seek out distressed sales. The buyers who find
success in this area are usually the ones with an ability to
close quickly. This brochure will answer some of the most
commonly asked questions of buyers and sellers regarding
distressed sales.

Who typically is approved for a short sale? A property
owner usually has to have a serious financial hardship for
the lender to approve the short sale of the owner’s property.
The fact that the property has gone down in value is not in
and of itself a hardship. Instead, the owner normally has to
prove, to the lender’s satisfaction, that he or she can no
longer afford to pay the existing mortgage due to such
things as job loss, divorce, serious illness or business
failure. Even if the owner is experiencing a significant
hardship, most lenders will only approve a short sale as part
of a transaction where the seller has contracted to sell the
property to a specific buyer on agreed upon terms and
conditions. In this way, the lender can quantify its losses
and compare them to what it would lose in the event the
lender pursued the foreclosure of the property as an
alternative.
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This brochure was prepared courtesy of the Georgia
Association of REALTORS® to help buyers and sellers in
Georgia learn more about Short Sale and Distressed
Properties. The information herein is general in nature and
is not intended to be exhaustive. Some of the information
may not apply to specific properties. Buyers and Sellers are
encouraged to consult with experts and professionals of
their own choosing to ensure that they are protected.
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What is a short sale and why will some lenders take less
than the full amount they are owed? The most common
type of distressed sale of real estate is known as a short
sale. This is where the amount owed on a mortgage is more
than the property is worth and the
he lender allows the property
to be sold (or sold short) for less than the outstanding
mortgage balance. While this normally results in the lender
losing money, lenders also typically lose money when they
foreclose on a property. Therefore, in deciding whether or
not to approve a short sale, or pursue the foreclosure of the
property, instead, most lenders will evaluate which option,
foreclosure or short sale, will likely result in their losing tthe
least amount of money. As the value of properties has
rebounded in many housing markets, more lenders are
deciding that foreclosing on a property is the best way to
minimize their financial losses.

Are there other options besides a short sale that are
available to a property owner? Property owners who are
experiencing financial difficulties are encouraged to seek
professional guidance from an attorney, accountant,
financial advisor or other expert and this brochure should
not be a substitute for seeking such advice. Speaking with
the lender directly is another good way to determine what
options the owner might have. For example, some lenders
are willing to delay taking action to foreclose on the property
as part of what is known as a forbearance agreement.
Others may allow the owner to refinance the mortgage if the
owner can demonstrate that he or she can afford the
reduced monthly mortgage payment. Other lenders may
suggest that the owner deed the property back to the lender
in lieu of foreclosure. In other instances, bankruptcy may be
an option for the owner. Keeping the lines of communication
open with the lender and obtaining expert advice are the
best ways for an owner to understand his or her rights and
decide what course of action best suits his or her needs.
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Can the lender approve a short sale but still pursue the
owner for a deficiency? The answer to this question is yes.
Some lenders will only approve a short sale if the owner
signs a note promising to repay the amount of money that
the lender is writing off. The approval of a short sale is no
guarantee that the unpaid portion of the loan will be
forgiven. Therefore, Owners should try to enter into a written
agreement with the lender confirming how any deficiency
will be treated. An attorney can advise the owner on the
legality of such an agreement.

Are special provisions usually included in a purchase
and sale agreement to reflect that the property is being
sold as a short sale? The answer to this question is yes.
Most purchase and sale agreements on properties being
sold as short sales will state that the agreement is subject to
the agreement of the lender
ender to take less than what is owed
on the mortgage so that the amount paid by the buyer will
be sufficient to clear title and pay the amounts needed to
close the transaction, including the fees of the closing
attorney and the commission of the real estate broker. This
gives the lender almost complete discretion to either
approve or disapprove the ultimate sale of the property.
Buyers will often try to protect themselves against overly
long delays by including a provision in the purchase and
sale agreement that if the property is not approved for a
short sale by a particular date, the buyer can terminate the
contract. They will also sometimes set the closing date to be
a certain number of days from the date that the short sale is
l
approved
by the lender.
Some buyers of distressed
properties try to delay paying for property inspections until
after the short sale is approved. However, there is a greater
likelihood that the short sale will be approved when there
are no unfulfilled contingencies in the purchase and sale
agreement and the buyer is ready to close.
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Are there tax ramifications to a short sale or other loan
forgiveness? With few exceptions, if any portion of a
mortgage loan is forgiven by the lender, the amount written
off is treated as income to the borrower. So, for example, if a
lender approves a short sale and writes off $50,000 on a
mortgage loan, this amount
is treated as income to the
owner on which taxes will be owed. There was a federal law
which gave tax relief to property owners who sold property
in a short sale. This program, however, expired at the end of
2013. Other federal programs designed to help owners with
mortgages they could no longer afford have similarly
expired.

Can the owner rent back the property that is being sold
as a short sale from the new owner? The answer to this
question will vary from lender to lender. Therefore, sellers
should check with their lender to determine its policy on this
issue. In the early days of the last severe economic
downturn, most lenders would not permit the seller in a short
sale to continue to reside in the property as a tenant after
the property had been sold. However, some lenders have
now changed their position on this issue in an effort to
promote greater community stability.
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Will a distressed sale affect an owner’s credit score?
Any time the lender takes less than the full amount that is
owed on a mortgage, either because of a foreclosure, short
sale or otherwise, the owner should expect that his or her
credit will be adversely affected for some number of years.
The impact is usually less with a short sale than with a
foreclosure but there are still negative consequences.
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Can the listing agent negotiate the short sale on behalf
of the owner? The answer to this question is no. Real
estate licensees are not permitted to negotiate a short sale
for a property owner under Georgia law. However, real
estate licensees can help the owner in filling out the
paperwork or in providing needed information to the lender
so long as they charge no fee for doing this other than their
normal real estate commission.
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How long does it take to get a short sale approved?
Even when the owner meets the lender’s criteria for being
approved for a short sale, it can still take months for the
short sale to be approved. Therefore, when selling a
property, the property owner and the buyer must both be
patient while the approval of the short sale by the lender is
being considered. Buying a short sale is usually not a good
option for buyers who need to close by a particular date.
Can a relative buy the owner’s house in a short sale? A
distressed sale transaction must be an arms-length
transaction. The seller and buyer must acknowledge that
they are not related to one another and the property is being
sold to a buyer who freely and fa
fairly negotiated its purchase.
At or before closing, the lender will typically require the
seller and the seller’s broker to sign an acknowledgment or
affidavit that the transaction is arms-length.
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Conduct a thorough background check of the tenant.
It is much easier to prevent bad tenants from moving into
a house than to get them out once they move in.
sometimes underestimate the
Inexperienced landlords som
risk of tenants not paying rent or damaging the house.
Doing a thorough background check are all important
tools to predict whether tenants will honor their
contractual obligations under the lease. Even with all of
the safeguards, however, there is no guarantee that the
tenant will do what he or she has agreed to do in the
lease.

IN

Renting a house can be financially rewarding. It can
provide the landlord with a stream of income and the
potential for property appreciation in a rising housing
market. Renting can also give the property owner an
alternative to selling if market conditions are not
favorable. However, there can be potential pitfalls in
leasing houses, particularly if the owner is new to the
business. This brochure is intended to help new landlords
understand some of these risks and how best to avoid
them.

Contractors Performing Work on Property Should Be
Insured. Contractors performing work on the property
should be required to carry worker’s compensation
insurance and general liability insurance. Landlords
should obtain a certificate of insurance and a copy of the
declarations page for each of the contractor’s insurance
policies as evidence of such insurance. Worker’s
compensation insurance helps protect the landlord
against claims if the contractor or his employees are
injured while working on the property. Liability insurance
helps protect the landlord against claims for damages
and/or injuries caused as a result of the work of the
contractor.

G

This brochure was prepared courtesy of the Georgia
Association of REALTORS® to help owners with leasing
their property. The recommendations herein are general
in nature and are not intended to be exhaustive. Some of
the recommendations may not apply to specific
properties. Owners are encouraged to consult with
experts and professionals of their own choosing to ensure
that they are protected in leasing a house.
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Confirm that Leasing is Permitted. Leasing of houses is
restricted in the covenants of most condominium and
some homeowners’ associations. Some of those
restrictions prohibit leasing of houses if a certain
percentage of the houses in the community are already
leased. In other cases, leases must be for a minimum
lease term. Before leasing a house, the property owner
should carefully review any covenants applicable to his or
her property and confirm what restrictions, if any, are
applicable to leasing.

FO
R

Landlords Need Special Insurance. Most homeowner
insurance policies only provide coverage if the house is
owner occupied. If an owner is leasing out his or her
property, the owner will normally need to get special
insurance to cover the property while it is being leased.
Owners should consult with their
their insurance professionals
to determine what insurance and the amount of coverage
that is needed. Many insurance brokers recommend that
landlords: a) obtain what is known as a DP-3 policy; and
b) increase the amount of liability insurance over what
they had when the property was owner occupied to cover
what is generally thought to be a greater risk of claims
associated with leasing property.

Have a written lease. A lease for one (1) year or less is
legally enforceable in Georgia even if it is not in writing.
However, property owners are strongly advised not to
allow any tenant to move into a house without a written
lease. Verbal leases create too much potential for the
parties to have different recollections of the business
arrangement between the parties. Moreover, verbal
leases rarely cover all of the issues that a good written
lease will include often leaving the owner unprotected in
the event of a problem tenant.
Possession of the property belongs to the tenant.
Georgia law generally provides that possession of the
property belongs to the tenant and not the landlord once
the lease commences except to the extent otherwise
provided in the lease. Landlords and their agents do not
have a right to inspect the property, put up for sale or for
lease signs or show the property to other prospective
tenants unless the lease specifically so provides.
Therefore, it is important that the rights of the landlord and
his or her agents to enter the property are clearly stated in
the lease.
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(c) Deposit and Return of Security Deposits: Unless the
landlord is exempt from the requirement, the security
deposit is required to be held in an escrow account
established only for that purpose. Alternatively, the
landlord may post a surety bond for the security deposits
in the clerk of court’s office in the county in which the
property is located. Tenants are also required to be
notified in writing of the location of the security deposit.
The security deposit must generally be returned to the
tenant within 30 (thirty) days of the lease termination.
Within this time frame, the landlord is required to provide
the tenant with a written statement of the reasons the
landlord kept any portion of the security deposit and send
the balance of the deposit, if any, to the tenant.

N
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The landlord cannot delegate repairs to the tenant.
Georgia law requires landlords of residential properties to
perform all repairs to the property. While tenants can be
asked to perform maintenance, they cannot be asked to
make repairs even if they are willing to do so in the lease.
Therefore, for example, while a tenant can be asked to
change the batteries on a smoke alarm or replace filters in
a heating and air conditioning unit (since these are
maintenance functions), a tenant cannot be asked to
repair a broken smoke alarm or a heating and air
conditioning unit.

(b) Move-Out Procedure: Unless the landlord is exempt
from the requirement, the landlord is similarly required to
give the tenant a list of damages to the property written
three (3) days after the date of the termination of
occupancy. This list should identify any damage done to
the property which is the basis for the tenant not getting
back some or all of the tenant’s security deposit. The
tenant has the right to do his or her own inspection for
damage written five (5) days after the termination of
occupancy. If there is agreement on the list of damages,
the landlord and tenant should both sign it and keep a
copy. If the tenant refuses to sign the list or disagrees with
it, the tenant is supposed to sign a statement explaining
the basis for his or her disagreement. While landlords
may recover the cost of repairing damage to the property
landlord cannot recover for
caused by the tenant, the landlord
normal wear and tear.

G

Fair housing laws apply to rentals. Federal and state
fair housing laws prohibit discrimination in the leasing of
housing on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, national
origin, handicap and familial status. This means, for
example, that an owner of a three-bedroom house cannot
prohibit a husband and wife and their four children from
renting the owner’s house because the landlord is
concerned that they have too many children. Such a
prohibition would constitute unlawful discrimination based
upon familial status under our fair housing laws. Of
course, reasonable occupancy limitations such as no
more than two (2) persons per bedroom are generally
allowed. However, with single family dwellings, HUD will
also consider other spaces that a tenant could use as a
bedroom. For instance, what the landlord calls a “bonus
room” may be used by a tenant as a bedroom for their
children. Similarly, a handicapped person needing a
service animal must be allowed this by the landlord as a
reasonable accommodation even in a home in which pets
are not permitted.

FO
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Follow All Georgia Mandated Procedures Applicable
to Landlords. Georgia law requires landlords to follow
certain state mandated procedures
es unless the landlord:
(a) is a natural person (i.e. – not a legal entity such as a
corporation or limited liability company); (b) owns 10 or
fewer rental units between the landlord and his/ her
immediate family members; and (c) the house is not
professionally managed by a third party property
manager. Some landlords follow these state mandated
procedures even if they are not required to do so because
the procedures can, in some cases, protect the landlord
as well as the tenant. These state law requirements
include the following:

(d) Not Following State Mandated Procedures Can Have
Serious Negative Consequences: Unless the landlord is
exempt from state law, there are serious negative
consequences to landlords not following these state
mandated procedures. Where a security deposit is not
handled correctly and the landlord is not subject to an
exemption, the landlord is required to return the entire
security deposit even if the tenant damaged the property
or failed to pay rent. This is also the case if the move-in
and move-out forms are not timely prepared and signed.
Finally, any landlord subject to the state mandated
procedures who improperly retains the security deposit
can be liable to the tenant for three (3) times the sum
improperly held plus attorney’s fees.

(a) Move-In Inspection: Unless the landlord is exempt
from the requirement, the landl
landlord must give the tenant a
comprehensive list of any damage to the property prior to
the tenant giving the landlord a security deposit. The
landlord and the tenant should each sign the list and
retain a copy for their records. While not required by state
law, landlords are encouraged to supplement the list with
photographs and digital recordings of the property so that
they have an accurate and complete record of the
condition of the property at the commencement of the
lease in the event of a dispute over the property’s
condition at the end of the lease.
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Conclusion: Landlord tenant law in Georgia contains
Conclusion:
many technical requirements that can be a trap for
property owners unfamiliar with Georgia law. Getting
educated on the law or seeking professional management
assistance can avoid many of these problems.

IN

Certain Military Personnel Can Get Out of Leases
Early. Under both state and federal law, certain military
personnel can get out of their leases early. Georgia law,
which is more protective than federal law, applies to
persons who are on active duty with the U.S. military and
receive change of station orders or temporary duty orders
for a period in excess of three (3) months. In that case,
such a person’s liability for rent under a lease is limited to
(a) thirty (30) days rent after written notice and proof of
the assignment are given to the landlord and (b) the cost
of repairing damage to the property by an act or omission
of the tenant.

Be realistic in deciding whether to hire professional
management. Some property owners view managing
rental properties as easy until a tenant stops paying rent
or the owner gets the late night call that a plumbing line
has broken and must be fixed immediately. Being a
property manager is work. While some owners have the
time and inclination to do that job well, others do not.
While this does not happen often, some of the risks
include
a
tenant
making
landlords
face
methamphetamines or growing marijuana in the house, a
tenant dying during the lease term, or a tenant skipping
out before the lease expires. A professional property
manager can help reduce the risk of these occurrences.
For those risks that could not be avoided, a professional
help reduce the owner’s
manager may be able to help
expense. Before deciding whether
hether to self-manage or hire
a professional property manager, each owner should
realistically assess whether he or she has the time and
manager. If an owner decides
skills to be a good property manager.
to hire a professional property manager, the owner should
remember that property management is considered real
estate brokerage in Georgia and can only be done by
someone licensed with the Georgia Real Estate
Commission.

G

Evicting a tenant is not necessarily a quick process.
Most residential evictions are handled in the magistrate
court of the county in which the property is located. After
sending a letter to the tenant terminating the lease and
demanding possession, a lawsuit is normally commenced
by filling out certain paperwork provided by the
magistrate’s court. Evicting a tenant is not necessarily a
quick process if the tenant resists the eviction. While the
process can take as little as two to three weeks if it goes
smoothly, it can take one to six months if it is contested or
if the tenant files for bankruptcy. Landlords also do not
always recover their attorney’s fees and all of the rent
owed by the tenant. Landlords who have experienced a
contested eviction tend to start eviction proceedings
sooner rather than later to minimize the time delays that
can occur with an eviction.
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Landlords Must Make Special
ecial Lead-Based Paint
Disclosures on Houses Built Prior to 1978. If a
landlord’s house was built prior to 1978, or any portion of
the house contains painted fixtures made prior to 1978,
then the landlord must disclose what he or she knows
about the presence of lead-based paint in the property.
Failure to do this can result in stiff penalties under federal
law.
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Landlord May Have to Pay Capital Gains Tax. Some
landlords decide to lease because they were unable to
sell their personal residences for the price they
anticipated. Under current federal
federal tax law, if a homeowner
has occupied his or her home for two of the previous five
years, then that property is considered the “personal
residence” of the owner and the sale of their personal
residence is generally subject to capital gains taxes. If a
homeowner has owned the property
proper for several years,
there is a probability that, if sold as an investment
property, there will be a significant capital gains tax
obligation. That homeowner could
coul still lease his or her
house for two years, then sell the house within the third
year, thereby selling their
thei “personal residence” and
avoiding a capital gains tax obligation.
ob
Prior to leasing,
landlords should consult with their
t
CPA or tax advisor to
better understand their tax obligations.
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U.S. CODE, TITLE 42, CHAPTER 63A, SECTION 4852(d)
(DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION CONCERNING LEAD
UPON TRANSFER OF RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY)

Georgia

®

2019 Printing
Sec. 4852d. – Disclosure of information concerning lead upon transfer of residential property
(a) Lead disclosure in purchase and sale or lease of target housing

N
LY

(1) Lead-based paint hazards
d the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency
Not later than 2 years after October 28, 1992, the Secretary and
shall promulgate regulations under this section for the disclosure of lead-based paint hazards in target housing which is
offered for sale or lease. The regulations shall require that, before the Purchaser or Lessee is obligated under any contract
to purchase or lease the housing, the Seller or Lessor shall –
(A) provide the Purchaser or Lessee with a lead hazard information
ion pamphlet, as prescribed by the Administrator of the
Environmental Protection Agency under section 406 of the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. 2686);

O

(B) disclose to the Purchasers or Lessee the presence of any known
own lead-based paint, or any known lead-based paint
hazards, in such housing and provide to the Purchaser or Lessee any lead hazard evaluation report available to the
Seller or Lessor; and
(C) permit the Purchaser a 10-day period (unless the parties mutually
tually agree upon a different period of time) to conduct a
risk assessment or inspection for the presence of lead-based paint
int hazards.
(2) Contract for purchase and sale

G

Regulations promulgated under this section shall provide that every contract for the purchase and sale of interest in target
housing shall contain a Lead Warning statement and a statement signed by the Purchaser that the Purchaser has ment and understand its contents;
contents;
(A) read the Lead Warning Statement

IN

(B) received a lead hazard information pamphlet; and

(3) Contents of Lead Warning Statement

N

(C) had a 10-day opportunity (unless the parties mutually agreed upon a different period of tim
time) before becoming obligated
assessment or inspection for the presence of lead-based
under the contract to purchase the housing to conduct a risk assessment
paint hazards.
ontain the following text printed in large type on a separate sheet of paper attached to
The Lead Warning Statement shall contain
the contract:

TR

AI

“Every purchaser of any interest in residential real property o
on which a residential dwelling was built prior to 1978 is
notified that such property may present
present exposure to lead from llead-based paint that may place young children at risk of
developing lead poisoning. Lead poisoning in young children may produce permanent neurological damage including
learning disabilities, reduced intelligence quotient, behaviora
behavioral problems, and impaired memory. Lead poisoning also
poses a particular risk to pregnant women. The Seller of any interest in residential real property is required to provide
the Buyer with any information on lead-based paint hazards from risk assessments or inspections in the seller’s
possession and notify the Buyer of any known lead-based paint h
hazards. A risk assessment or inspection for possible
recommended prior to purchase.”
lead-based paint hazards is recommended
(4) Compliance assurance

FO
R

Whenever a Seller or Lessor has entered into a contract with an agent for the purpose of selling or leasing a unit of target
housing, the regulations promulgated under this section shall require the agent, on behalf of the Seller or Lessor, to ensure
compliance with the
the requirem
requirements of this section.
(5) Promulgation

A suit may be brought against tthe Secretary of Housing and Urban Development and the Administrator of the Environmental
Protection Agency under section 20 of the Toxic Substances Cont
Control Act (15 U.S.C. 2619) to compel promulgation of the
regulations required under this section and the Federal District Court shall have jurisdiction to order such promulgation.

(b) Penalties for violations
(1) Monetary penalty

Any person who knowingly violates any provision of this section shall be subject to civil money penalties in accordance with
the provisions of section 3545 of this title.

(2) Action by Secretary
The Secretary is authorized to take such lawful action as may be necessary to enjoin any violation of this section.

THIS FORM IS COPYRIGHTED AND MAY ONLY BE USED IN REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS IN WHICH _____________________________ IS INVOLVED AS A
REAL ESTATE LICENSEE. UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE FORM MAY RESULT IN LEGAL SANCTIONS BEING BROUGHT AGAINST THE USER AND SHOULD BE
REPORTED TO THE GEORGIA ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS® AT (770) 451-1831.
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.
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(3) Civil liability
Any person who knowingly violates the provisions of this section shall be jointly and severally liable to the Purchaser of
Lessee in an amount equal to 3 times the amount of damages incurred by such individual.
(4) Costs
In any civil action brought for damages pursuant to paragraph (3), the appropriate court may award court costs to the party
commencing such action, together with reasonable attorney fees and any expert witness fees, if that party prevails.
(5) Prohibited act

N
LY

It shall be a prohibited act under section 409 of the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. 2689) for any person to fail or
refuse to comply with a provision of this section or with any rule
ule or order issued under this section. For purposes of enforcing
enforcing
this section under the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. 2601 et seq.), the penalty for each violation applicable under
section 16 of that Act (15 U.S.C. 2615) shall not be more than $10,000.
(c) Validity of contracts and liens

Nothing in this section shall affect the validity or enforceability of any sale or contract for the purchase and sale or lease of any
mortgage
interest in residential real property or any loan, loan agreement, mortgage, or lien made or arising in connection with a mor
loan, nor shall anything in this section create a defect in title.
(d) Effective date

FO
R
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G

O

The regulations under this section shall take effect 3 years after October 28, 1992.

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.

F319, U.S.C. SECTION 4852(d), Page 2 of 2, 01/01/19

LEAD-BASED PAINT
EXHIBIT “_______”

Georgia

®

2019 Printing
This Exhibit is part of the Agreement with an Offer Date of ________________________________
lease of that
_____________________________ for the purchase and sale or lease
certain Property known as: _________________________________________,
_____, ____________________________, Georgia _______
____________.
_____.

O

2. Seller’s/Landlord’s Disclosure. ___________________________________
Initials of Seller / Landlord

N
LY

1. Purchase and Sale or Lease Transaction Lead Warning Statement.
Every purchaser or tenant of any interest in residential property
notified that such
ty on which a residential dwelling was built prior to 1978 is notified
property may present exposure to lead from lead-based paint thatt may place young children at risk of developing lead poisoning.
poisoning. Lead
poisoning in young children may produce permanent neurological damage, including learning disabilities,
quotient,
abilities, reduced intelligence quotient,
behavioral problems, and impaired memory. Lead poisoning also poses
oses a particular risk to pregnant women. The Seller or Landlord of
any interest in residential real property is required to provide
e the Buyer or Tenant with any information on lead-based paint hazards from
risk assessments or inspections in the Seller’s or Landlord’s possession and notify the Buyer or Tenant of any known lead-base
lead-based paint
hazards. A risk assessment or inspection for possible lead-based paint hazards is recommended
ended prior to purchase.

IN

G

A. Presence of lead-based paint and/or lead paint hazard [check one below]:
Known lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint hazards are present
ent in the housing (explain below):
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________________________________________
________________________________
Seller/Landlord has no knowledge of lead-based paint and/or lead-based
ad-based paint hazards in the housing.
B. Records and Reports available to the Seller/Landlord [check one below]:
Seller/Landlord has provided the Buyer/Tenant with all the available
ilable records and reports per
pertaining to lead-based paint
and/or lead-based paint hazards in
n the housing (list document below):
below):
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
Seller/Landlord has no reports or records pertaining to lead-based
lead-based paint and/or leadlead-based paint hazards in the housing.
3. Buyer’s/Tenant’s Acknowledgment. ___________________________________
Initials of Buyer / Tenant

TR
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N

A. Buyer/Tenant has received copies
es of all information, if any, listed above.
B. Buyer/Tenant has read and understands
ands the above lead warning statement
statement and has received the pamphlet ““Protect Your Family from
Lead in Your Home”.
C. Buyer/Tenant has [check one below]:
Received a ten (10) day opportunity (or mutually agreed upon pe
period) to conduct a risk assessment or inspection for the presence
of lead-based paint and/or lead-based
lead-based paint hazards; or
Waived the opportunity to conduct a risk assessment or inspecti
inspection for the presence of lead-based paint and/or lead-based paint
hazards.
4. Broker’s Acknowledgment. ________________________________________
Initials of Broker o
or Licensee of Broker
Broker has informed the Seller/Landlord
Seller/Landlord of the Seller’s/Landlor
Seller’s/Landlord’s obligations under 42 U.S.C. § 4852(d) and is aware of his/her
responsibility to ensure compliance.

FO
R

5. Certification of Accuracy.
The following parties have reviewed the information above and ccertify, to the best of their knowledge, that the information provided
by the signatory is true and accurate.
_________________________________
1 Buyer/Tenant Signature

______________
Date

_________________________________
1 Seller/Landlord Signature

_________________________________
2 Buyer/Tenant Signature

______________
Date

_________________________________
_____________
2 Seller/Landlord Signature

Additional Signature Page (F267/F931) is attached.

_________________________________
Selling/Leasing Broker

_______________
Date

______________
Date
______________
Date

Additional Signature Page (F267/F931) is attached.

_________________________________
Listing Broker

______________
Date

NOTE: It is the intent of this Exhibit that it be applicable to both the sale and leasing of Property. The use of terms like
“Buyer/Tenant” shall mean either a Buyer or a Tenant or both as the context may indicate.
THIS FORM IS COPYRIGHTED AND MAY ONLY BE USED IN REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS IN WHICH _____________________________ IS INVOLVED AS A REAL
ESTATE LICENSEE. UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE FORM MAY RESULT IN LEGAL SANCTIONS BEING BROUGHT AGAINST THE USER AND SHOULD BE REPORTED TO
THE GEORGIA ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS® AT (770) 451-1831.
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.
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SELLER’S PROPERTY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT
EXHIBIT “ ________”

Georgia

®

!
2019 Printing

N
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This Seller’s Property Disclosure Statement (“Statement”) is an exhibit to the Purchase and Sale Agreement with an Offer Date of
_____________________ for the Property (known as or located at: _____________________________________________________
__________________________________, Georgia, _________________).. This Statement is intended to make it easier for Seller to
fulfill Seller’s legal duty to disclose hidden defects in the Property
disclose such defects
roperty of which Seller is aware. Seller is obligated to disclose
even when the Property is being sold “as-is.”
INSTRUCTIONS TO SELLER IN COMPLETING THIS STATEMENT.
In completing this Statement, Seller agrees to:
(1) answer all questions in reference to the Property and the improvements thereon;
(2) answer all questions fully, accurately and to the actual knowledge and belief of all Sellers;
(3) provide additional explanations to all “yes” answers in the corresponding
responding Explanation section
section below each group of
questions, unless the “yes” answer is self-evident;
(4) promptly revise the Statement if there are any material changes in the answers to any of the questions
questions prior to closing and
provide a copy of the same to the Buyer and any Broker involved in the transaction.

B.

HOW THIS STATEMENT SHOULD BE USED BY BUYER. Caveat emptor or “buyer beware” is the law in Georgia. Buyer sh
should
conduct a thorough inspection of the Property. If Seller has nott occupied the Property recently, Seller’s knowledge of the
Property’s condition may be limited. Buyer is expected to use reasonable
easonable care to inspect the Property and confirm that is suitable
suit
for Buyer’s purposes. If an inspection of the Property reveals problems or areas of concern that would cause a reasonable Buyer
to investigate further, Buyer should investigate further. A “yes”
s” or “no” answer to a question means “yes” or “no” to the actual
knowledge and belief of all Sellers of the Property.

C.

SELLER DISCLOSURES.

GENERAL:
(a) What year was the main residential
ential dwelling constructed? __
_________________
_______________
(b)

Is the Property vacant?

YES

NO

YES

NO

YES

NO

N

1.

IN

G

O

A.

If yes, how long has it been since the Property has been occupied?
________________
occupi
Is the Property or anyy portion thereof leased?
Has the Property been designated
designated as historic or in a histo
historic district where permission must be
received to make modifications and additions?

COVENANTS, FEES, and ASSESSMENTS:
(a) Is the Property subject to a rrecorded Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions
(“CC&Rs”) or other similar restrictions?
(b) Is the Property part of a condominium or community in whic
which there is a community association?
IF YES, SELLER TO COMPLETE AND PROVIDE BUYER WITH A “COMMUNITY
ASSOCIATION FEES, DISCLOSURES AND RELATED ISSUES” GAR F322.

FO
R

2.

TR

EXPLANATION:

AI

(c)
(d)

EXPLANATION:

3.

LEAD-BASED PAINT:
(a) Was any part of the residential dwelling on the Property o
or any painted component, fixture, or
material used therein constructed or manufacture prior to 1978? IF YES, THE “LEAD-BASED
PAINT EXHIBIT” GAR F316 MUST BE EXECUTED BY THE PARTIES AND THE “LEADBASED PAINT PAMPHLET” GAR CB04 MUST BE PROVIDED TO THE BUYER.

THIS FORM IS COPYRIGHTED AND MAY ONLY BE USED IN REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS IN WHICH _____________________________ IS INVOLVED AS A
REAL ESTATE LICENSEE. UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE FORM MAY RESULT IN LEGAL SANCTIONS BEING BROUGHT AGAINST THE USER AND SHOULD BE
REPORTED TO THE GEORGIA ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS® AT (770) 451-1831.
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.
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STRUCTURAL ITEMS, ADDITIONS AND ALTERATIONS:
(a) Has there been any settling, movement, cracking or breakage of the foundations or structural
supports of the improvements?
(b) Have any structural reinforcements or supports been added?
(c) Have there been any additions, structural changes, or any other major alterations to the original
improvements or Property, including without limitation pools, carports or storage buildings?
(d) Has any work been done where a required building permit was not obtained?
(e) Are there violations of building codes, housing codes, or zoning regulations (not otherwise
grandfathered)?
(f) Have any notices alleging such violations been received?
(g)
(h)

O

YES

NO

G

SYSTEMS and COMPONENTS:
(a) Approximate age of HVAC system(s): _______________ years
(b) Is any heated and cooled portion of the main dwelling not served by a central heating
heating and cooling
system?
(c) Is any portion of the heating
ng and cooling system in need of repair or replacement?
Does any dwelling or garage have aluminum wiring other than in the primary service line?

(e)
(f)

Are any fireplaces decorative only or in need of repair?
Have there been any reports of damaging moisture behind exterior
exterior walls constructed of synthetic
stucco?

IN

(d)

AI

N

EXPLANATION:

YES

SEWER/PLUMBING RELATED ITEMS:

NO

TR

6.

NO

Is any portion of the main dwelling a mobile, modular or manufactured home?
Was any dwelling or portion thereof (excluding mobile, modular and manufactured dwelling)
moved to the site from another location?

EXPLANATION:

5.

YES

N
LY

4.

(a) What is the drinking water source:
public
private
well
(b) If the drinking water is from a well, has ther
there ever been a test the results of which indicate that
the water is not safe to drink?

(e)

What is the sewer system:
public
private
septic tank
If the Property is served by a septic system, how many bed
bedrooms was the septic system
approved for by local governmen
government authorities? ____________
Is the main dwelling se
served by a sewage pump?

(f)

Has any septic tank or cessp
cesspool on Property ever been professionally serviced?

FO
R

(c)
(d)

(h)

If yes, please give the date o
of last service: ______________________________
Are there any leaks, backups
backups, or other similar problems with any portion of the plumbing, water,
or sewage systems or damage therefrom?
Is there presently any polyb
polybutylene plumbing, other than the primary service line?

(i)

Has there ever been any dam
damage from a frozen water line, spigot, or fixture?

(g)

EXPLANATION:

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®
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7.

YES

ROOFS, GUTTERS, and DOWNSPOUTS:
(a) Approximate age of roof on main dwelling: _________ years.
(b)

Has any part of the roof been repaired during Seller’s ownership?

(c)

Are there any roof leaks or other problems with the roof, roof flashing, gutters, or downspouts?

NO

FLOODING, DRAINING, MOISTURE, and SPRINGS:
(a) Is there now or has there been any water intrusion in the basement, crawl space or other parts of
any dwelling or garage or damage therefrom?
(b) Have any repairs been made to control water intrusion in the basement, crawl space, or other
parts of any dwelling or garage?
(c) Is any part of the Property or any improvements
ents thereon presently located in a Special Flood
Hazard Area?
(d) Has there ever been any flooding?

YES

NO

YES

NO

YES

NO

O

8.

N
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EXPLANATION:

(e) Are there any streams that do not flow year round or underground
round springs?
(f)

Are there any dams, retention ponds, storm water detention basins, or other similar facilities?

IN

SOIL AND BOUNDARIES:
(a) Are there any landfills (other
other than foundation backfill), graves, burial pits, caves, mine shafts, trash
dumps or wells (in use or abandoned)?
(b) Is there now or has there ever been any visible soil settle
settlement or movement?
(c) Are there presently any encroachments,
roachments, unrecorded easement
easements or boundary line disputes with a
neighboring property owner?
(d) Do any of the improvements encroach
encroach onto a neighboring property?

TERMITES, DRY ROT, PESTS, a
and WOOD DESTROYING ORGANISMS:
(a) Is there any damage resulti
resulting from animals (such as squirrels, mice, possum or raccoons);
insects (such as termites, bees
bee and ants); or by fungi or dry rot?
(b) Is there presently a bond, warranty or service contract fo
for termites or other wood destroying
organisms by a licensed pest control company?
If yes, is it transferable?
What is the cost? $______________

FO
R

10.

TR

EXPLANATION:

AI

N

9.

G

EXPLANATION:

If yes, company name/contact: __________________________________________________
Coverage:

re-treatment and repair

Expiration Date _______
_______________________

re-treatment

periodic inspections only

Renewal Date _______________________

(c) Is there a cost to maintain the bond, warranty or service contract?
If yes, what is the annual cost? $___________________

EXPLANATION:

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®
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11.

ENVIRONMENTAL, HEALTH, and SAFETY CONCERNS:
(a) Are there any underground tanks or toxic or hazardous substances such as asbestos?

YES

NO

(b) Has Methamphetamine (“Meth”) ever been produced on the Property?
(c) Have there ever been adverse test results for radon, lead, mold or any other potentially toxic or
environmentally hazardous substances?

LITIGATION and INSURANCE:
(a) Is there now or has there been any litigation therein alleging negligent construction or defective
building products?
(b) Has there been any award or payment of money in lieu of repairs
pairs for defective building products
or poor construction?
(c) Has any release been signed regarding defective products orr poor construction that would limit a
future owner from making any claims?
(d) During Seller’s ownership have there been any insurance claims
aims for more than 10% of the value of
the Property?
(e) Is the Property subject to a threatened or pending condemnation
nation action?

YES

NO

O

12.

N
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EXPLANATION:

(f) How many insurance claims have been filed during Seller’s ownership? ___________

13.

IN

G

EXPLANATION:

OTHER HIDDEN DEFECTS:
(a) Are there any other hidden defects
fects that have not otherwise been disclosed?

AI

YES
NO
AGRICULTURAL DISCLOSURE:
(a) Is Property within, partially
partially within, or adjacent to any pr
property zoned or identified on an approved
county land use plan as agricultural
agricultural or forestry use?
It is the policy of this state and this community to conserve, protect, and encourage the development and improvement of
farm and forest land for the production of food, fiber, and other products, and also for its natural and environmental value.
acquiring an interest in real
This notice is to inform prospective property owners or other persons or entities leasing or a
property that property in which they are about to acquire an in
interest lies within, partially within, or adjacent to an area
zoned, used, or identified for farm and forest activities and tthat farm and forest activities occur in the area. Such farm and
forest activities may include in
intensive operations that cause discomfort and inconveniences that involve, but are not limited
to, noises, odors, fumes, dust, smoke, insects, operations of m
machinery during any 24-hour period, storage and disposal of
manure, and the application by spraying or otherwise of chemica
chemical fertilizers, soil amendments, herbicides, and pesticides.
One or more of these inconveniences may occur as the result of farm or forest activities which are in conformance with
existing laws and regulations and accepted customs and standards.

FO
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14.

NO

N

EXPLANATION:

YES
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ADDITIONAL EXPLANATIONS (If needed):

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®
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Landscaping / Yard
Arbor
Awning
Basketball Post
and Goal

Fire Sprinkler System
Gate
Safe (Built-In)
Smoke Detector
Window Screens

G

O

Birdhouses
Boat Dock
Fence - Invisible
Dog House
Flag Pole
Gazebo
Irrigation System
Landscaping Lights
Mailbox
Out/Storage Building
Porch Swing
Statuary
Stepping Stones
Swing Set
Tree House
Trellis
Weather Vane

IN

Interior Fixtures
Ceiling Fan
Chandelier
Closet System
Fireplace (FP)
FP Gas Logs
FP Screen/Door
FP Wood Burning Insert
Light Bulbs
Light Fixtures
Mirrors
Wall Mirrors
Vanity (hanging)
Mirrors
Shelving Unit & System
Shower Head/Sprayer
Storage Unit/System
Window Blinds (and
Hardware)
Window Shutters (and
Hardware)
Window Draperies (and
Hardware)
Unused Paint

TR

Home Media
Amplifier
Cable Jacks
Cable Receiver
Cable Remotes
Intercom System
Internet HUB
Internet Wiring
Satellite Dish
Satellite Receiver
Speakers
Speaker Wiring
Switch Plate Covers

Television (TV)
TV Antenna
TV Mounts/Brackets
TV Wiring

Recreation
Gas Grill
Hot Tub
Outdoor Furniture
Outdoor Playhouse
Pool
Pool Equipment
Pool Chemicals
Sauna

N

Appliances
Clothes Dryer
Clothes Washing
Machine
Dishwasher
Garage Door
Opener
Garbage Disposal
Ice Maker
Microwave Oven
Oven
Refrigerator w/o Freezer
Refrigerator/Freezer
Free Standing Freezer
Stove
Surface Cook Top
Trash Compactor
Vacuum System
Vent Hood
Warming Drawer
Wine Cooler

N
LY

FIXTURES CHECKLIST
Directions on HOW TO USE: It is often unclear what constitutes a fixture which remains with the Property versus personal
property which does not remain with the Property. To avoid disputes, Seller shall have the right to remove all items on the
checklist below that are left blank. THE ITEMS ON THE CHECKLIST BELOW THAT ARE CHECKED OR MARKED SHALL
REMAIN WITH THE PROPERTY. All items remaining with Property shall include remotes and/or all accessories necessary for
use. Unless otherwise indicated, if an item is left blank, the Seller may remove all of that item from the Property. For example, if
“Refrigerator” is left blank, Seller may remove all Refrigerators on the Property. This checklist is intended to supersede the
common law of fixtures with regard to the items below. The common law of fixtures shall apply to all items not on this checklist.
Seller shall remove all items left blank below prior to closing or the transfer of possession, whichever is later. Seller shall lose the
right to remove those items not timely removed. In removing items,
damage
ms, Seller shall use reasonable care to prevent and repair dama
they
to the area where the item was removed. Items identified as remaining with the Property shall mean those specific items as the
existed in the Property as of the Binding Agreement Date. No such
ch item shall be removed from the Property unless it is broken or
destroyed. In such an event, it shall be replaced with a substantially identical item, if reasonably
onably available. If not reasonably
reasonably
available, it shall be replaced with a substantially similar item
em of equal quality and value, or better. The same or newer model
model of the
item being replaced in the same color and size and with the same functions or better shall be considered substantially
substantially identical.
identical.

AI

D.

Safety
Alarm System (Burglar)
Alarm System (Smoke/Fire)
Security Camera
Carbon Monoxide Detector
Doorbell
Door & Window Hardware

Systems
A/C Window Unit
Air Purifier
Whole House Fan
Attic Ventilator Fan
Ventilator Fan
Dehumidifier
Generator
Humidifier
Propane Tank
Propane Fuel in Tank
Fuel Oil Tank
Fuel Oil in Tank
Sewage Pump
Solar Panel
Sump Pump
Thermostat
Water Purification
System
Water Softener
System
Well Pump
Other
____________________
____________________
____________________
____________________
____________________

Clarification Regarding Multiple Items. Items identified above as remaining with Property where Seller is actually taking one or
more of such items shall be identified below. For example, if “Refrigerator”
“
is marked as staying with the Property, but Seller is
taking the extra refrigerator in the basement, the extra refrig
refrigerator and its location shall be described below. This section shall
control over any conflicting or inconsistent provisions contained elsewhere herein.
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Items Needing Repair. The following items remaining with Property are in need of repair or replacement:
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________________________________________________
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®
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SELLER’S
REPRESENTATION
STATEMENT

Buyer acknowledges receipt of this Seller’s Property
Disclosure Statement.

Seller represents that the questions in this Statement have
been answered to the actual knowledge and belief of all Sellers
of the Property

________________________________________________
1 Buyer’s Signature

__________________________________________________
__________________________
__________________________
1 Seller’s Signature

________________________________________________
Print or Type Name

__________________________________________________
____________________________________________
Print or Type Name

________________________________________________
Date

__________________________________________________
____________________________________________
Date

________________________________________________
2 Buyer’s Signature

__________________________________________________
____________________________________________
2 Seller’s Signature

________________________________________________
Print or Type Name

__________________________________________________
____________________________________________
Print or Type Name

________________________________________________
Date

__________________________________________________
____________________________________________
Date

THIS

O

G
IN

Additional Signature Page (F267) is attached.
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Additional Signature Page (F267) is attached.

REGARDING

N
LY

RECEIPT AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT BY BUYER
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COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION FEES, DISCLOSURES
AND RELATED ISSUES (“DISCLOSURE”)
EXHIBIT “_______”

Georgia

®

2019 Printing

This Exhibit is part of the Agreement with an Offer Date of ________________________________
_____________________________ for the purchase and sale of
Georgia ____________ (“Property”).

N
LY

that certain Property known as: _____________________________________________, _____________________________,

completely to the best of
1. Directions for Filling Out This Disclosure.. Seller agrees to fill out this Disclosure accurately and completely
Seller’s knowledge and to promptly update and provide Buyer with
h a revised copy of this Disclosure up until Closing if new
information is learned by Seller which materially changes the answers herein.
2. General Disclosures. Seller hereby discloses the following to the Buyer:

IN

G

O

A. TYPE OF ASSOCIATION.
In purchasing the Property, Buyer will either become or have the
e right to become a member in the following type of
community association (“Association”):
[Select all which apply. The section not checked shall not be a part of this Exhibit.]
Mandatory Membership Condominium Association
Mandatory Membership Homeowners Association
Voluntary Membership Homeowners Association
B. IF PROPERTY IS A CONDOMINIUM UNIT.
If the Property is a condominium unit, the number of units in the
the condominium is as
a follows: _______________________.

AI

N

C. AGE RESTRICTIONS.
The Association in which the Property is located
is OR
is not age restricted?
If the Community is age restricted, occupancy is limited as follows:
fol
At least 80% of the occupied units
ts are occupied by at least one person who is 55 years of age or older
(“Over 55 Exemption”)
All units are occupied by persons 62 or older (“62 and Older Ex
Exemption”)

TR

D. EXISTENCE OF MASTER ASSOCIATION.
In addition to the Association referenced above, there
is OR
is not a master association of which Buyer shall
become a member or in which the Association is already a member
member.

FO
R

E. CONTACT INFORMATION FOR ASSOCIATION:
Name of Association(s) ________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________
Contact Person / Title: ____________________________________________________________________________
_____________________________
Property Management Company: __________________________________________
____________________________________________________________________
Telephone Number:
Number: ____
_______________________________________________________________________________
Address: __________________________________________________________________________________
__________________________
E-mail Address:
Mailing Address: ______________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________________________
Website Address of Association: _____________________________________________________________________
_______________________________

3. Information Regarding Who Pays Different Fees.
A. DISCLOSURE REGARDING FEES.
Owners living in a mandatory membership community association have to pay certain ongoing fees, charges and
assessments (collectively “Fees”) to the association. Fee can and do increase over time and, on occasion, there may be
the need for a special assessment. The risk of paying increased Fees is assumed by the buyer in living in a community
with a mandatory membership association.

THIS FORM IS COPYRIGHTED AND MAY ONLY BE USED IN REAL ESTATE TRANSACTIONS IN WHICH _____________________________ IS INVOLVED AS A REAL
ESTATE LICENSEE. UNAUTHORIZED USE OF THE FORM MAY RESULT IN LEGAL SANCTIONS BEING BROUGHT AGAINST THE USER AND SHOULD BE REPORTED TO
THE GEORGIA ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS® AT (770) 451-1831.
Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.
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N
LY

B. AMOUNTS TO BE PAID BY SELLER.
i. ACCOUNT STATEMENT OR CLEARANCE LETTER: NOTWITHSTANDING ANY OTHER PROVISION TO THE
CONTRARY CONTAINED IN THIS DISCLOSURE, SELLER AGREES TO PAY THE COST OF ANY ASSOCIATION
ACCOUNT STATEMENT OR CLEARANCE LETTER (“CLOSING LETTER”) INCLUDING ALL AMOUNTS
REQUIRED BY THE ASSOCIATION OR MANAGEMENT COMPANY TO BE PRE-PAID IN ORDER TO OBTAIN
SUCH CLOSING LETTER.
ii. Assessments and Special Assessments: Seller agrees to pay: a) all Fees owing on the Property which come due
before the closing so that the Property is sold free and clear of liens and monies owed to the Association; and b) any
Transfer and Initiation Fees (as that term is defined below) which the Association designates are to be paid by the
Seller. If a special assessment may be paid in installments without
hout penalty over a period of time, those installments
coming due before the date of Closing shall be paid by the Seller and those installments coming due after the
Closing shall be paid by the Buyer.

O

C. AMOUNTS TO BE PAID BY BUYER.
i. Transfer and Initiation Fees: Other than the amounts to be paid by Seller above, Buyer agrees
agrees to pay any initiation
fee, capital contribution, new member fee, transfer fee, new account
count set-up fee, fees which are referenced by a
different name, other similar fees which are required to be paid
d to the Association and/or property management
company as a one-time fee associated with the closing of the transaction and fees to transfer keys, gate openers,
fobs and other similar equipment (collectively, “Transfer and Initiation
nitiation Fees”). Advance assessments due at closing
for a period of time after closing, shall not be Transfer and Initiation
nitiation Fees and are to be paid by Buyer. Move-in fees,
including fees and security deposits to reserve an elevator, shall
all not be a Transfer and Initiation Fee and are to be
paid by Buyer.

G

4. Fees to be Paid to the Association.

AI

N

IN

A. TRANSFER AND INITIATION FEES. [Select all which apply. The sections not checked shall not be a part of this
Agreement. If a fee is not accurately disclosed below or is left blank, the Seller shall pay the difference between
what was disclosed and the actual fee owing.]
Buyer will need to pay the following Transfer and Initiation Fees
Fees at Closing or as part of moving into the Association:
Initiation Fee $__________________________________;
Transfer Fee $__________________________________;
New Account Fee $______________________________;
Fee to Transfer Common Area Keys, Gate Openers, Fobs, Etc. $_
$__________________________________;
Other Fee (Excluding Closing Letter Paid by Seller) ________
________________________________ $______________; and
Other Fee (Excluding Closing Letter Paid by Seller) _________
_________________________________ $_____________.

FO
R

TR

B. ANNUAL ASSOCIATION ASSESSMENTS.
i. Mandatory Membership Association: Buyer will have to pay annual assessments to the Association sso long as
Buyer owns the Property to cover the Buyer’s share of common expenses.
ex
The estimated total annual assessment
paid by the owner of the Property to the Association is currently
current $___________ and is paid in ______ installments.
ii. Voluntary Membership Association: If Buyer becomes a member of Association, Buyer shall be responsible for
paying an annual assessment estimated to be $__________________
$____________________ and paid in ___________ installments.
iii. Master Association: If the Buyer of the Property will also be obligated to pay an annual assessment to a master
association, the annual assessm
assessment is estimated to be $_________________ and paid in _________ installments.
iv. Other Mandatory Billed Association Fees: A fee for _______________________________________________
is currently $_____________ and is paid for in __________ insta
installments
C. ASSESSMENTS PAY FOR FOLLOWING SERVICES AND AMENITIES. The ffollowing services and amenities are
included in the Associ
Association annual assessment: [Select all which apply. The sections not checked shall not be a
part of this Agreement.]
Utilities for Property
Gas
Water
Electric
Heating
Sewer

Services
Concierge
Gate Attendant
Trash Pickup
Road Maintenance
Maintenance of Property
Grounds
Dwelling Exterior
Common Area Maintenance

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.

Amenities
Other
Pool
Cable
Tennis
Pest Control
Golf
Termite Control
Clubhouse
Fire Insurance on Property
Playground
Flood Insurance on Property
Exercise Facility
Common Area Insurance
Equestrian Facility
___________________
Marina/Boat Storage
___________________
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D. SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS. [Select all which apply. The sections not checked shall not be a part of this
Agreement.]
To the best of Seller’s knowledge there
is OR
is not a special assessment owing to or under consideration by the
Association or any Master Association. If a special assessment is owing to or under consideration by the Association or
any Master Association, it is [Select all which apply. The sections not checked shall not be a part of this Agreement]:
already passed by the Association in the estimated amount of $__________________________________________;
already passed by the Master Association in the estimated amount of $____________________________________;
under consideration by the Association in the estimated amountt of $____________________________________; or
under consideration by the Master Association in the estimated
d amount of $________________________________.

N
LY

5. Seller Warranty. Seller warrants that Seller has accurately and fully disclosed all Transfer and Initiation Fees and Special
Assessments to Buyer. If any of the fees and/or special assessments referenced in 4(A) and 4(D) are either not disclosed
or increased from what is initially disclosed to Buyer above, then such increases or undisclosed fees and/or special
assessments shall be paid by Seller. All Transfer and Initiation
n Fees paid by Seller pursuant to this paragraph are
considered actual Seller fees and are not a Seller concession orr contribution to the Buyer’s cost to close.

O

alleged construction defects in
6. Litigation/Violations. There is or is not any threatened or existing litigation relating to alleged
the Association in which the Association is involved.

G

If there is threatened or existing litigation, please summarize the same below:
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________
______________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
Seller

IN

has or
has not received any notice from
om the Association(s) referenced herein that Seller is in violation of any rule,
regulation or covenant of the Association. If Seller has received
ed such a notice of violation, summarize the same below and the steps
Seller has taken to cure the violation.

N

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________

FO
R

TR

AI

7. Consent of Buyer to Reveal Information to Association. Buyer hereby authorizes Closing Attorney to reveal to the
Association from whom the Closing Attorney is seeking a Closing Letter the Buyer’s name and any contact information the
Closing Attorney has on the Buyer such as telephone numbers, e-mail addresses, etc. The Closing Attorney may rely on
this authorization.

Buyer’s Initials: __________________________________

Copyright© 2019 by Georgia Association of REALTORS®, Inc.

Seller’s Initials: _______________________________
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